CURRENT BIBLIOGRAPHY

By Tim Brooks

"Current Bibliography" is an annotated index to research on recording history that has appeared recently in small circulation journals. To be indexed here an article must be in English, be reasonably substantive, and deal with *recording history*. Articles on musicology, sociology, or contemporary subjects are not included, nor are reviews. "W/D" or "discog." indicates that the article was accompanied by something at least remotely resembling a discography.

Issues covered this time were received between April 1991 and February 1992. If you contact one of these publishers or authors, please mention ARSC and "Current Bibliography."

Notes

My apologies for the absence of "Current Bibliography" in the last ARSC Journal, and thanks to those who enquired about its health (one wonders, sometimes, if anyone is reading!). I was swamped at the time with work on the fifth edition of my book The Complete Directory to Prime Time Network TV Shows: 1946-Present, which will be out in mid-1992. Our esteemed Editor has asked me to maintain continuity, so you will get a bumper edition here covering nearly a year's worth of articles.

In response to a number of requests, page numbers have been added to the citations this time. I've avoided this for years for fear the added complexity and compilation time would bring down the entire project; however we'll try it. (Many articles skip all over the place, and multi-issue series are even worse.) The rules are these: skips are noted except for single-page interruptions in a run, which are not; and "+" (meaning "more") will occasionally be used if the pattern gets so complicated that you'll have to get the issue and figure it out yourself. Comments are welcome.

Happily, there is only one new literary fatality in the last year to report, *Micrography*, which had been published in the Netherlands since 1968. The last issue (no. 78) actually came out in 1989, but word travels slowly. Its sister publications *Names & Numbers* and *Discographical and Micrographical Basics* also have been discontinued. Crusty editor Erik M. Bakker has decided to pack it in.

In no danger of going under is the leading rock publication *Goldmine*, which celebrated its 300th issue in January, 1992. Under Editor Jeff Tamarkin it appears like clockwork every two weeks, and circulation is reported nearing 30,000—certainly a record for the field. Recent special features have included a pull-out directory of independent record labels currently active in the U.S. (Sept. 20, 1991 issue) and another of artist fan clubs (February 7, 1992 issue).

Other publications which recently have published useful round-ups are the September 1991 issue of *Bluegrass Unlimited*, with a bibliography of scholarly studies of bluegrass music, by Neil Rosenberg; *Cadence*, the long-running jazz review and interview monthly, which has a fifteen year (1976-1990) index of its articles out as a separate publication (\$21 from *Cadence*, Redwood, NY 13679); and the November 1991 *Newsletter* of the Institute for Studies in American Music with a nice round-up of currently active publications containing serious research on early country music (most of them indexed in "Current Bibliography"), by Charles Wolfe. For those not familiar with I.S.A.M., it deals primarily with musicological subjects and is headquartered at the Conservatory of Music, Brooklyn College, Brooklyn, NY 11210. The *I.S.A.M. Newsletter* is available free to those interested; monographs also are published on a wide range of subjects.

Three articles listed here deserve special notice. 78 Quarterly (No. 6) is up to part 4 in its stunningly detailed "inside story" of the 1920s Paramount label; the May 1991 Joslin's Jazz Journal has a long and unusually informative piece on specialized playback equipment for the modern (disc) collector, with addresses, prices, etc.; and the eversurprising DISCoveries in July 1991 offered readers its first-ever issue devoted entirely to facsimile reprints of radio station top 40 charts, more than 300 of them dating from 1955 to 1991. This writer contributed charts from the little-known but highly influential (!) college radio station of his youth. The DISCoveries feature was a fascinating tour of regional popular music tastes over the last 35 years.

Incidentally, any library worth its salt that caters to patrons interested in popular music of the last 40 years should as a minimum subscribe to *Goldmine, DISCoveries* or preferably both. A number of others could supplement these (e.g., *Record Collector's Monthly, Rockin'* 50s).

Ernst A. Lumpe, author of the recent *ARSC Journal* article on pseudonymous performers on early LPs, has privately published a 28-page discography of pianist Sergio Fiorentino. As it is in booklet form, it is not listed in "Current Bibliography," but copies are available from the author at Nicolaiweg 2, D-4770, SOEST Germany.

Those interested in phonographic odds and ends, including needles, belt buckles, parts, emblazoned jackets and several pages of merchandise featuring Nipper (and his new pal "Chipper"), may wish to obtain the 24-page catalog of Yesterday Once Again, P.O. Box 6773, Huntington Beach, CA 92615.

Startling Discovery of the Month

It has long been believed that Queen Victoria (1819-1901) was the first British monarch to record, but that the fragile cylinder inscribed by her in 1896 for the Emperor of Ethiopia was destroyed on her orders immediately after it had been played. Well, according to a short article in the January 1992 Historic Record (page 6) one Paul Tritton has found in London's Science Museum a Graphophone cylinder made in 1888, supposedly containing the Queen's voice. It is extremely fragmentary, consisting of no more than this: "Greetings Britons everywhere! The answer can be... the phonograph is a wonderful thing. I have never forgotten..." (ends abruptly).

How this was identified as H.R.H. Victoria herself is not explained in the article, but may be in Tritton's book *The Lost Voice of Queen Victoria: The Search for the First Royal Recording*. According to *HR*, the fragment was played widely on British media prior to Christmas, 1991. Perhaps an English ARSC member can enlighten us further on this curiosity.

Lies That Will Not Die - #4

Yet another writer has dug up poor old George W. Johnson's bones and tossed them around. As you may recall from earlier installments, the story that the first black recording artist threw his wife out the window, and was tried, convicted and hung for the murder has long since been proven false. Among other things, the Johnsons lived in a basement apartment! Nonetheless, in a short article in the Autumn 1991 *Memory Lane* about alleged "million sellers" (more lies that will not die!) author Frank Wappat gleefully recounts the old canard as if it were fact. Are you listening, Mr. Wappat?

This writer, incidentally, has been working on a extensive biography of Johnson, who lived quite an interesting life. I would be delighted to hear from anyone who knows of contemporary references to the elusive artist.

And You Thought You Had Problems Storing So Many Records

The November 29, 1991 issue of *Goldmine* contains a long, complimentary profile of Joel Whitburn, compiler of the widely used (and excellent) indexes of *Billboard* record charts. This is no sideline for Whitburn: he has built a full-time business employing several people doing all this indexing. The article reports that he lives "above his fireproof, temperature and humidity controlled, double-strength concrete vault that contains every record *Billboard* ever charted..."

Publications Listed:

Antique Phonograph Monthly, 502 East 17th St., Brooklyn, NY 11226

Antiques & Collecting Hobbies, 1006 S. Michigan Ave., Chicago IL 60605

Australasian Record and Music Review, 15 Lowanna Ave., Baulkham Hills, NSW 2153, Australia

Bluegrass Unlimited, Box 111, Broad Run, VA 22014

DISCoveries, Box 255, Port Townsend, WA 98368

Echoes Of the Past, Box 40, Agawam, MA 01001

Goldmine, 700 East State St., Iola, WI 54990

Gramophone, The, 177-179 Kenton Road, Harrow, Middx. HA3 0HA England

Hillandale News, c/o D.M. Field, Hon. Treasurer, City of London Phonograph & Gramophone Society, 116 Tanhouse Lane, Malvern Link, Worcs., England WR14 1LG

Historic Record, The, 185 The Wheel, Ecclesfield, Sheffield S30 3ZA, England

Hobbies - see Antiques & Collecting Hobbies

IAJRC Journal, International Assoc. of Jazz Record Collectors, c/o Gil Erskine, P.O. Box 800, Grand Central Station, New York, NY 10163

In The Groove, Michigan Antique Phonograph Society, 2609 Devonshire, Lansing, MI 48910

Joslin's Jazz Journal, Box 213, Parsons, KS 67357

Journal of Country Music, Country Music Foundation, 4 Music Square East, Nashville, TN 37203

Memory Lane, 226 Station Rd., Leigh on Sea, Essex, SS9 3BS England

New Amberola Graphic, 37 Caledonia St., St. Johnsbury, VT 05819

New Orleans Music, 127 Mount Drive, Urmston, Manchester M31 1QA, England

Popular Music & Society, Bowling Green University Popular Press, Bowling Green, OH 43403

Record Collector, c/o Larry Lustig, 111 Longshots Close, Broomfield, Chelmsford, Essex CM1 5DU, England

Record Collectors Monthly, Box 75, Mendham, NJ 07945

Record Finder, Box 1047, Glen Allen, VA 23060

Record Research, 65 Grand Avenue, Brooklyn, NY 11205

Rejoice!, Center for the Study of Southern Culture, University of Mississippi, University, MS 38677

Resound, Archives of Traditional Music, Maxwell Hall 057, Indiana University, Bloomington, IN 47405

Rockin' 50s, 3022 56th St., Lubbock, TX 79413

RPM, c/o IASPM, Prof. Will Straw, School for Studies in Art and Culture (Film Studies), Ottawa, Ont. K1S 5B6, Canada

78 Quarterly, P.O. Box 283, Key West, FL 33041

Sound Box, The, Calif. Antique Phono. Society, Box 67, Duarte, CA 91010

Soundtrack!, c/o Roger Feigelson, P.O. Box 13835, Stanford, CA 94309

Tailgate Ramblings, 3608 35th St. NW, Washington, DC 20016

Tracking, c/o IASPM, Peter Winkler, Dept. of Music, SUNY-Stony Brook, Stony Brook, NY 11794

Vintage Light Music, 4 Harvest Bank Road, West Wickham, Kent, England

Popular, General

- Advertising Records, "Ad Lib" by Kurt Nauck examines early promotional records, e.g. "The Song of Mr. Phonograph" (on tinfoil?) and "My Name Is the Gramophone," *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1991, p.14
- Artists, Various (U.K.): "Recording Pseudonyms," begins a lengthy alphabetical listing of artist pseudonyms used in the U.K. during the 78 rpm era, and the true artists, *Historic Record* Nos. 21, 22 (Oct 1991, Jan 1992), 21:p.18-20, 22:p.9,30
- Artists, Various, "Where Are They Now?" by Brian Rust discusses 78-era recordings which were announced but never (or only very briefly) released, *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.24-26
- Atomic Bomb, Songs About, by A. Costandina Titus & Jerry L. Simich, "From 'Atomic Bomb Baby' to 'Nuclear Funeral': Atomic Music Comes of Age, 1945-1990," traces "atomic" recordings, *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 14 No. 4 (Winter 1990), p.11-37
- Ball, Eric, by Alan Hindmarch, Vintage Light Music Summer 1991, p.1-2
- Barnett, Knight, "Organist" by Kevin Cork, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1991, p.18-21
- Baum, L. Frank (author), "A Talking Talking Machine," by Virginia L. Clark, concerns a 1913 story by the author of *The Wizard of Oz* which features a live phonograph, *In The Groove* Sep 1991, p.5-6
- Bennett, Tony, "Forty Years of 'Pure American Music," by William Ruhlmann, W/D of LPs, Goldmine Jan 10, 1992, p.16-22,26-30
- Bluebird Dance Orchestra, pseudonyms used in Australia, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.17
- Booth, C.H.H., a letter by Bill Shaman (in Letters column) contains information on the early Victor pianist, including obituary notices, *Historic Record* No. 21 (Oct 1991), p.5
- Bootleg Records, by Gary Warren Melton, "An Examination of the Bootleg Record Industry and its Impact Upon Popular Music Consumption," *Tracking* Winter 1991 (Vol. 4 No. 1), p.16-25
- Bowlly, Al, "1899-1941: 50 Years Since His Demise" by Ray Pallett, *Memory Lane* Spring 1991, p.20-25
- Bowlly, Al, a short interview by Miles Henshaw, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.29

- "Brach's Candy Advertising Record," by Kurt Nauck, transcribes an advertising record from c.1930 pressed by Columbia (No. 117-P), *New Amberola Graphic* Apr 1991, p.10-11
- Briggs, Arthur, obit. by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.18-19
- Broadcast Recordings: "Early Off-Air Recordings" by Peter Copeland, describes such recordings made in Britain from the 1930s to the 1950s, *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.20-23
- Byng, George W., in "Popular Record Makers," a reprint from the Sep 1911 Sound Wave, W/D, Vintage Light Music Spring 1991, p.1-3
- Cahn, Sammy, "Cahn on Sinatra" by Peter Paul Oprisko II, an interview in which the famous songwriter reflects on his association with Frank Sinatra, w.song recording dates, *DISCoveries* Jun 1991, p.34-37
- Campbell, Glen, by Kevin O. Allen & Richard Price, W/D and discussion of his recordings, DISCoveries May 1991, p.94-99
- Carpenters, The, "A Song For You" by Amy L. Booth, W/D, DISCoveries Dec 1991, p.20-27
- Carr, Vikki, an interview by Jack Dey, DISCoveries Jun 1991, p.30-32
- Cavalotti, Claude, obit. by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.20,28
- Censored Records: "We Can't Let You Broadcast That" by Brian Rust describes records banned by the BBC during the 78 rpm era, sometimes for preposterous reasons, *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.19-21
- Charles, Milton, obit., by Burt A. Folkart, with information on his brief recording career appended, *New Amberola Graphic* Jan 1992, p.19
- Collins, Harold, by Brian Reynolds, W/D, Vintage Light Music Spring 1991, p.5-7
- Columbia (Australian label): a special release made in the early 1930s to benefit unemployed theater musicians, *Australasian Record & Music Review* Oct 1991, p.17
- Crumit, Frank, by Bessie Seiter based on a 1953 Hobbies article, In The Groove May 1991, p.9
- Davies, Frank, obit. by Bob Deal, Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.17-18
- Dawson, Peter, by Russell Smith, Memory Lane Autumn 1991, p.30-32
- Day, Jill, obit., by Chris Haves, Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.15
- Disc Jockeys, a bibliography of books and articles about, by B. Lee Cooper, in his reviewessay of the book *The Pied Pipers of Rock 'N' Roll, Radio Deejays of the 50s and 60s, Popular Music & Society* Vol. 14 No. 4 (Winter 1990), p.89-95
- Dodd, Pat, obit. by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.17-18
- Dunn, Will, by Rick Hardy, Hillandale News Dec 1991, p.344
- Edison Recording Artists in Early 1900s, by Ray Wile, "Random Notes Concerning Edison Recording Artists" drawn from the Edison files, in "From the Edison Vault" column, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.4-5
- Edison, "The 27 cent Edison Advertising Sign" by Robin & Joan Rolfs reproduces trade ads offering advertising signs to Edison dealers in bulk lots, *In The Groove* Apr 1991, p.1.3
- Edison, Thomas A., reprint of a 1931 newspaper headline reporting his final illness, Sound Box May 1991, p.(1)
- Edward VIII, Abdication Speech (1936), by David Mason, W/D of issued recordings, *Historic Record* No. 20 (Jul 1991), p.16-24
- Evans, Tolchard, by Bob Deal, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.35-36

- Fabares, Shelley, an interview by Randy Russi with the actress and reluctant singing star of the 1960s, W/D, *DISCoveries* May 1991, p.30-35
- Favor, Edward M., by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1942 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Dec 1991, p.3
- Fields, Arthur, by Bessie Seiter based on a 1953 *Hobbies* article, *In The Groove* Apr 1991, p.6
- Fillis, Len, Australian recordings, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.21
- Francis, Connie, "A Mind of Her Own," an interview by Jerry Osborne, in which the artist discusses her major recordings; a letter in the Nov 1991 issue (p.10) clarifies some facts; *DISCoveries* Sep 1991, p.30-37
- Gaillard, Slim, obit. by Bert Wilcox, Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.16
- "Gas Shell Bombardment" (1918 recording), by Peter Adamson, further information to the article published in issue no. 17, *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.13-15
- Gialdini, Guido, by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1979 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove*Aug 1991, p.5
- Gold, Harry, by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Autumn 1991, p.13-17
- Golden, Billy, by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1944 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Jan 1992, p.3
- Goodman, Benny, "B.G. on CD," by William Ruhlmann, in which Cub Coda poses the surprising question "The Benny Goodman Quartet: The Original Rock 'n' Roll Band?", Goldmine Jun 28, 1991, p.18-26,32,34,107
- Harlan, Byron G., by Bessie Seiter based on a 1943 *Hobbies* article, *In The Groove* Jun 1991, p.7
- Harrison, Charles W., "An Edison Retrospect," by Dennis E. Ferrara, in "Neglected Edison Diamond Disc Artists," W/D; additional listing in Oct 1991 issue (p.17), New Amberola Graphic Jul 1991, p.4-6
- Hughes, Spike, by Michael Fay, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.22-23,41
- "In The Mood" (song), "Revelation of 'In The Mood" by Tom Myrick traces the tangled origins of the famous Glenn Miller hit, *IAJRC Journal* Summer 1991, p.60-63
- Johnson, Amy, discog. of 1930 recordings about the first woman to fly from England to Australia, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.18-19
- Jones, Ada, by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1946 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Nov 1991, p.3-4
- Joyce, Eileen, obit. by Stuart Upton, W/D, Vintage Light Music Summer 1991, p.19Kamen, Michael, filmography/discography by Daniel Mangodt, Soundtrack! Jun 1991, p.12-13
- Kemp, Hal, "Hal Kemp's Music: A National Treasure," by Joseph E. Bennett, a biography of the artist, Joslin's Jazz Journal Nov 1991, p.9-12,17
- King, Reginald, by Stuart Upton, Vintage Light Music Autumn 1991, p.1-3
- Knight, Victor, obit. by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.15-16
- Laine, Frankie, an interview by Helen Snow, including comments on some of his hits, *DISCoveries* Feb 1992, p.26-27
- Lerner, Sammy, Al Goodhart and Al Hoffman (songwriters), by Bob Deal, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1991, p.28-29
- "Lilli Marlene" (song), "Her Story" by Jim Brooks, W/D of some British versions, *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.7-8
- Lopez, Trini, "The Sing-Along World of..." by Jeff Tamarkin, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.50-56,59,117

- Love, Geoff, obit. by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.19-20
- Lucas, Nick, 1939 Australian recordings, W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.17
- MacMurray, Fred, obit., by Peter B. Flint, with information on his brief recording career appended, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.19
- Mayerl, Billy, 1949 Australian recordings, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.11
- McPartland, Jimmy, obit. by Bert Wilcox, Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.17
- Meeker, Edward, by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1946 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Oct 1991, p.3
- Merry Macs, The, "The Very Merry Macs" by Bob Deal, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1991, p.20-23,26
- Miller, Glenn, "On Video" by Stephen M. Stroff is an analysis of Miller's two films, Sun Valley Serenade and Orchestra Wives, Antiques & Collecting Hobbies Feb 1992, p.29-31
- Million Selling Records on 78 rpm (in U.K.), by Frank Wappat, subtitled "They Sold a Million," includes several questionable claims, *Memory Lane* Autumn 1991, p.34-36
- Mistakes on Records, "Tales of the Unintended" by Brian Rust discusses extraneous comments and noises found on some early British records, *Historic Record* No. 20 (Jul 1991), p.11-13
- Mitchell, Guy, Some detailed discographical information by Derek Beeby, in Letters column, *DISCoveries* Sep 1991, p.15
- Myers, John W., by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1944 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Feb 1992, p.3
- Nipper (Victor Dog Logo), by Robin & Joan Rolfs, is a concise history of the logo, along with a mock "interview" with Nipper himself, *In The Groove* Jan 1992, p.1,4-7
- Norman, Cecil, by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Spring 1991, p.10-15,31
- Oldaker, Max, discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.9-10
- 101 Strings, more information about, by Paul W. Urbahns, in letters section, Goldmine May 3, 1991, p.6
- Paul, Les, "Edison Would Have Been Proud," by Mark Smotroff, with interview and "selected" LP discog., DISCoveries Oct 1991, p.22-28
- "Phonography and Photo-Phonography," reprint of an 1867 article from *Scientific American* speculating on recording sound; the article uses the words "phonograph" and "record," *New Amberola Graphic* Apr 1991, p.12
- Piccaver, Alfred, by Doug Wilkins, Memory Lane Spring 1991, p.18-19,31
- Popularity Charts, Radio, an article by C. Dennis Burns discusses radio station record surveys; the remainder of the issue consists of reproductions of hundred of examples from 1955 to 1990, from stations all over the U.S., *DISCoveries* Jul 1991, p.12
- Porter, Steve, by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1943 *Hobbies* article, *In The Groove* Jul 1991, p.8
- Production Music (aka Mood Music) Records made in Britain, by Peter Copeland, describes eight labels from the 1930s to the 1960s, *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.16-19
- Radio Station Surveys see Popularity Charts, Radio
- Records, Dating, "The H-3 Chrono-Matrix File" by Harold H. Hartel, the multi-label matrix dating guide is up to 1933, Record Research Sep 1991, p.7

- Records: "Distributing Music Over Telephone Lines" is a reprint of a 1909 article describing a Wilmington, DE, company which piped recorded music to the home for a fee, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.7-10
- "Roxy's Gang A Contest!" presents an illustration of the radio & recording troupe ca. 1930, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.12-13
- Royal Hayman Hotel Souvenir Record (1950 Australian release), Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.10
- Sarde, Philippe, filmography/discography by John De Moor & Daniel Mangodt, Soundtrack! Sep 1991, p.9-17
- Sellers, Peter, "On Parlophone Records," by Eric Lefcowitz, including an interview with George Martin, W/D, Goldmine Nov 15, 1991, p.68-72,159
- Shapiro, Helen, a profile of the artist by Graham Scarf in Letters column, DISCoveries Nov 1991, p.19-20
- Shaw, Artie, "Artie Shaw Discoveries on CD" by Chris Popa, W/D of CDs, DISCoveries May 1991, p.100-102
- Shaw, Artie, Navy Band in New Zealand, by Harold S. Kaye, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.3-8
- Shirley, Judy, by Chris Hayes, part 1, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.10-15
- Sigler, Maurice, Al Goodhart and Al Hoffman (songwriters) by Bob Deal, *Memory Lane* Summer 1991, p.38-41
- Sinatra, Frank see Cahn, Sammy
- Sinatra, Frank, by William Ruhlmann covers the singer's years with Capitol and Reprise, W/D, *Goldmine* May 3, 1991, p.10-20,24-50,116,118
- Sinatra, Frank, "Capitol's PRO Series" by Peter Paul Oprisko II, discusses and lists Sinatra's promotional issues, and the Capitol "Silver Platter" transcriptions of the 1960s, *DISCoveries* Feb 1992, p.28-37
- Spencer, Grace, by Bessie Seiter, based on Jim Walsh's 1948 *Hobbies* articles, *In The Groove* Mar 1991, p.4
- Spoken Word Recordings, "And the Beats Go On," by William Rhulmann, discusses recordings by Beat Generation writers of the 1950s, and more recent issues in the same vein, *Goldmine* Sep 6, 1991, p.150-152,156
- Squire, J.H., Celeste Octet, "Lighter Sides" by Peter Cliffe, *Hillandale News* Dec 1991, p.336-40
- "Star Dust," history and recordings of the famous song, by Bruce S. Hapanowicz & Arthur Bradley, W/D of 900 versions, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1991, p.19-22
- Starr, Kay, "The Fabulous Favorite" by Gino Falzarano, based on a lengthy interview, W/D, *DISCoveries* Sep 1991, p.22-28
- Stewart, Ian, by Brian Reynolds, W/D, Vintage Light Music Autumn 1991, p.4-6
- "Stroh Recording Violin, The," by George Paul, in "Phonograph Forum," discusses the specialized instrument designed for early recording, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.7
- "Suffragism and Feminism on 78" (in the U.K.), by David Mason, subtitled "Haggling and Naggling in Politics," W/D of examples from the early 1900s, *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.31-40
- Thorburn, Billy, "The Organ, the Dance Band and Me" by Frank Wappat, *Memory Lane* Summer 1991, p.19-21
- Townshend, Cliff, by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.10-12
- Troise, Pasquale, by Brian Reynolds, Vintage Light Music Summer 1991, p.4-7

- Tucker, Sophie, by Sophie Tucker, an excerpt from her 1945 autobiography Some of These Days regarding her first Edison recordings in 1910, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.3
- Van Heusen, James, & Johnny Burke (songwriters), by Bob Deal, in "They Also Said It With Music," *Memory Lane* Spring 1991, p.28-31
- Vincent, G. Robert, "Voices From the Grave" is a reprint of a 1941 *Mechanix Illustrated* article about the spoken-word expert and record producer, *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1991, p.4-8
- Walsh, Jim (writer), obit., by Ernie Bayly, Hillandale News Apr 1991, p.215
- Walters, Abe, "The Career of Abe Walters," W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1991, p.3-12
- Warren, Betty, obit., by Peter Cliffe, Hillandale News Apr 1991, p.215
- Weber, Marek, "The Man and His Music" by Peter Cliffe, *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.16-18
- White, Joseph M. ("The Silver Masked Tenor"), by Bessie Seiter, based on a 1973 article by Jim Walsh, *In The Groove* Sep 1991, p.3
- Whitley, Eric, obit. by Chris Hayes, Memory Lane Winter 1991, p.16-17
- Wilkins, Doug, obit. by Jack Fairgrieve-Taylor Memory Lane Summer 1991, p.18
- Wilson, Ike (promoter), an interview by Frank Wappat, in the Al Bowlly column, *Memory Lane* Summer 1991, p.31-32
- "Women on the Pop Charts," by Alan Wells, "A Comparison of Britain and the United States, 1960-1988," Popular Music & Society Vol. 15 No. 1 (Spring 1991), p.25-32
- Young, Christopher, filmography/discography by Richard Hauserman et al, Soundtrack! Mar 1991, p.10-12

Labels (U.S. Unless Otherwise Indicated)

- Allegro (1950s label) see Record Corporation of America
- Angelus (1930s Australian label), 1000-series discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.14-16
- Assimil (1950s English label), see E.M.I.
- Beltona (1920s English label) see Decca (English label)
- Berliner (1890s label), "British vs. American" discs by Peter Adamson explains how to distinguish between U.S. and U.K. issues, *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.8-
- Blind Pig (1970s label), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.14
- Broome (1919 label), "The First Black Record Label?" by Tim Brooks, W/D, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1991, p.15-16
- Broome (1919 label), "A Follow-Up" by Don Wetzell, adds to the prior article by Tim Brooks, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.10
- Buddah (1967 label), by Dawn Eden, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.27
- Cadence (1950s label), "Seredipitious Facts," by Michael Paul Lund, the later activities of founder Archie Bleyer, and the disposition of Cadence masters, after the label closed in 1964, Record Collector's Monthly Nov/Dec 1991, p.24
- Cameo-Parkway (1950s labels), by Steve Propes, releases that copied other hits discussed in "Soundalikes and Prototypes" column, *Echoes of the Past* No. 18 (Fall 1991), p.26-28
- Capitol (1940s English label) see Decca (English label)
- Capitol (1942 label), by Bill Bennett, reprint of a dealer numerical list covering the beginning of the 100-series, cont., Record Research Sep 1991, p.23

Capitol (1942 label), PRO and "Silver Platter" series - see Sinatra, Frank

Capricorn (1960s label), by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.32

Champion (1920s label) - see Gennett & Champion

Clifford (1930s Australian label), 4000-series discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.14-16

Columbia (1934 label), Irish series, describes and illus. a special green-shellac pressing from 1934, in "Curiosity Corner," New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.11

Columbia (early 1900s label), matrix chart, by Tom Hawthorn, matches early singlesided disc numbers to the equivalent double-sided A-series issue, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1991, p.11-14

Concertone (1950s label) - see Record Corporation of America

Coral (1954 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Dahlmont (1920s Australian label), W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.18-20

Decca (English label), Dating Guide, by Peter Copeland, covering Beltona, Capitol, Durium, Felsted, Harmony, London, RCA, Telefunken, Vocalion, Vogue, Coral, Good Time Jazz, Warner Bros. and others, *Historic Record* Nos. 20, 21 (Jul, Oct 1991), 20 p.7-10, 21 p.25-28

Downbeat (1940s label), 1949 catalog reproduced, by George Moonoogian, *Echoes of the Past* No. 16 (Summer 1991), p.15-16

Downey (1960s label), by Brian R. Nevill, W/D, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.12-13,26

Durium (1954 English label) - see Decca (English label)

E.M.I. (British label conglomerate), a dating guide by Peter Copeland covers minor labels of the 1940s and 50s, including Assimil, ENSA, O.R.B.S., Mercury, MGM and "special recordings," *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.4-6

ENSA (1942 English label), - see E.M.I.

Edison (1900s label), "Edison's Overseas Contracts" by Ray Wile is an interesting listing of the terms of contracts negotiated with individual artists (mostly classical), 1907-1912, New Amberola Graphic Apr 1991, p.4-6

Edison (1920s label), "Edison and the Blues" by Ray Wile, discusses the label's blues recordings, in "Edisonia" column, *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.4

Edison (1920s label), "Repressed Edisons" by Martin Bryan describes some unusual Blue Amberol cylinders which were molded (pressed) over previous selections, *New Amberola Graphic* Oct 1991, p.3,14

Edison (1927 label), reproduction of a 1927 bulletin of new record releases, Sound Box Jul 1991, p.(7)

Elektra (1950 label), "Jac Holzman" by Gavan Daws, is an interview with founder Holzman, Goldmine Aug 9, 1991, p.20-26

Emerson (1916 label), connection with Pathe, Part 5, by George Blacker, discusses Caruso on Emerson, *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.6

Fantasy (1949 label), by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.16

Faro (1958 label), discog. by Steve Propes, in "Echoes From the West Coast," *Echoes of the Past* No. 15 (Spring 1991), p.24-25

Felsted (1954 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Flying Fish (1974 label), by Beverly Zeldin, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.22

Folkways (1947 label), now known as Smithsonian Folkways, by Rick Clark, *Goldmine* Sep 20, 1991, p.23,166

Gennett & Champion (1920s labels), blues recordings, by Tom Tsotsi, part 4 (1923-1934), 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 6 (1991), p.87-93

Good Time Jazz (1950s English label) - see Decca (English label)

Gramophone (1950s label) - see Record Corporation of America

Gramophone Co. in Australia in the early 1900s, by Ruth Edge, "Mr. Bohanna Goes Down Under," part 2, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.12-16

Halo (1950s label) - see Record Corporation of America

Harmony (1949 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Harris Everlasting (1909 cylinder label), by Bill Klinger, describes an obscure and short-lived early unbreakable cylinder, *Antique Phonograph Monthly* Vol. X No. 1 (1991), p.3,4

Homeland (1970s gospel label) - see Traylor, Bill

Homochord/Homophone (early 1900s UK labels), dating guide by Peter Copeland, Historic Record No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.22-25

Imperial (1945 label), matrix listing, by Cedric J. Hayes, continued, Record Research Sep 1991, p.10

Kingsley (1950s Australian label), discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.12

Labels, Various—Australia, by Ross Laird focusses on "78 rpm Pressed in the U.S. For Export to Australia," *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.8

Lambert (1900s label), "How Lambert Cylinders Were Made," by Ray Phillips, based on court testimony by the inventor of celluloid cylinders. Includes reproductions of early English catalogs, *Hillandale News* Jun, Aug 1991, Jun:p.227-41, Aug:p.259-67

London (1940s English label) - see Decca (English label)

MGM (1948 English label), - see E.M.I.

Maranatha! (1971 gospel label), Part 1, by Bob Darden, *Rejoice!* Aug/Sep 1991, p.9-13 Marsh Laboratories Transcriptions (1920s), by George Blacker, discusses the Amos 'n' Andy radio transcriptions on Electra, *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.2

Mercury (1940s label), 5000-series, by Ed Novitsky, continued, Record Research Sep 1991, p.10

Mercury (1950s English label), - see E.M.I.

Meritt (1920s label), a 1927 calendar issued by the label illus., 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 6 (1991), p.64

Nordskog/Sunshine (1921 labels), - see Ory, Kid

O.R.B.S. (1940s English label), - see E.M.I.

Paramount (1920s label), "The Advent of Arthur Laibly" by Stephen Calt & Gayle Dean Wardlow, is part 4 of the detailed history of the famous label, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 6 (1991), p.8-26

Pathé (1920s label), "Acid-Washed Pathés?" by Martin Bryan describes the unusual mottled discs issued by the label in 1926-1927, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1991, p.16

Phonograph Recording Company of San Francisco (1920s label), by Carl Kendziora, a brief and uninformative description reprinted from *The Record Changer* (1950) *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.9

Plaza Music Co. (1920s labels), by Carl Kendziora, the serialized matrix list continues, Record Research Sep 1991, p.9

Polaris (1964 label), by Erik Lindgren, W/D, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.30,161

Polk (1920s label), by Bob Hilbert, W/D, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1991, p.27-29

Private "Store" Labels in the U.K., "Records in Store" by Frank Andrews, is a survey of acoustic era examples, including Ludgate, Unison, Unitas, Jaycee, Valkyrie, Whiteley, Champion-Gamage, Curry, Portland, Westport and Ariel, *Hillandale News* Aug, Oct 1991, Aug:p.268-76, Oct:p.296-309

RCA (1956 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Record Corporation of America (1951 budget label mfr.,) by Jeff Colburn, labels include Varsity, Halo, Ultraphonic, Royale, Gramophone, Allegro, and Concertone, w."select" discog., Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.34,161

Rooster Blues (1979 label), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.15

Royale (1950s label) - see Record Corporation of America

Russia: "The Kiev Gramophone Records Factory" by Anatol I. Zhelezni describes the products of a plant operating in Kiev in the 1910s, including Artistotipiya and Extrafon, *Hillandale News* Oct 1991, p.291-95

Starck (1920s label), a brief, uninformative description by Carl Kendziora, reprinted from *The Record Changer* (1949) *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.9

Stax/Volt (1960s labels), by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.18,161

Sun (1950s label), "Standing Where Elvis Stood" by Colin Escott describes the Sun studio and its current reactivation as a recording studio, *Goldmine* Aug 23, 1991, p.28,156

Talk-O-Photo (1920s label), by George E. Wilson & George Blacker, W/D, Record Research Sep 1991, p.5

Telefunken (1953 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Tower (1920 British label), by Bill Dean-Myatt, a brief description, *Record Research* Sep 1991, p.8

Ultraphonic (1950s label) - see Record Corporation of America

Varsity (1950s label) - see Record Corporation of America

Victor (1901 label), "What's in a Name?" by George Paul speculates on whether the name came from the Victor bicycle (which, ironically, competed with a "Columbia" bicycle), New Amberola Graphic Apr 1991, p.13-14

Victor (1920s label), early electical recording, by Brian Rust, "The Strange Case of the First Electric Victors" explores the company's earliest electric recordings in 1925, *Historic Record* No. 21 (Oct 1991), p.23-24

Vocalion (1936 and 1951 English labels) - see Decca (English label) Vogue (1951 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Volk (1959 label), information in a letter from by Donn Fileti, in Letters column, *Goldmine* Nov 15, 1991, p.5

Warner Bros. (1960 English label) - see Decca (English label)

Wonder (1898 label), "Step On It! Dance On It!" by George Paul describes and illustrates the first example of this elusive disc label that has ever been found, *Antique Phonograph Monthly* Vol. X No. 1 (1991), p.5

Worth (1962 Australian label), discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.20

XX (1951 Australian label), W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1991, p.13-14

Classical

Aida (Verdi), on Italian Columbia, by Earl Okin, subtitled "Junking and Columbia Aida," discusses the 1916-17 recordings, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.122-125

Allen, Percival, by Frank Andrews, in "The Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels: Notes on Some Concert Singers Who Recorded in Britain," *Hillandale News* Apr 1991, p.204

Archdeacon, Albert, by Frank Andrews, in "The Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels: Notes on Some Concert Singers Who Recorded in Britain," *Hillandale News* Apr 1991, p.205

- Backhaus, Wilhelm, in "Great Pianists of the Past," by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record*No. 21 (Oct 1991), p.16
- Baker, Dalton, by Frank Andrews, in "The Personalities Behind the Names on the Labels: Notes on Some Concert Singers Who Recorded in Britain," *Hillandale News* Apr 1991, p.205-206
- Bauer, Harold, by Alan Hindmarch, a brief sketch in "Great Pianists of the Past: British Pianists," *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.27
- Berger, Erna, "Conversations With...", by Patrick Bade, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.84-88
- Beriza, Marguerite, by Harold Barnes, W/D, *Record Collector* Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.166-167
- Catley, Gwen, a 1991 interview by Larry Lustig, John Freestone & Brian Griffiths, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.126-131
- Chaliapin, Feodor, "Dating the First Chaliapin Recordings" by Vladimir Gurvich, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.16-28
- Corradetti, Iris Adami, by Paolo Padorn, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 3 (Jul/Aug/ Sep 1991), p.168-182
- D'Albert, Eugen, by Alan Hindmarch, a brief sketch in "Great Pianists of the Past: British Pianists," *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.26
- De Greef, Arthur, in "Great Pianists of the Past," by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record* No. 21 (Oct 1991), p.16
- "Dream of Gerontius, The" (Elgar), "Joe Batten's 'Dream" by G.W. Taylor describes a 1924 recording of the oratorio, *Hillandale News* Apr 1991, p.200-201
- Ferrari-Fontana, Edoardo, by Michael F. Bott, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.2-10
- Friedman, Ignaz, 1927 Australian recordings, Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.9
- Godowsky, Leopold, in "Great Pianists of the Past," by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record*No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.10-12
- Hambourg, Mark, in "Great Pianists of the Past," by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record*No. 21 (Oct 1991), p.16
- Hess, Myra, by Alan Hindmarch, a brief sketch in "Great Pianists of the Past: British Pianists," *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.27
- Hoffman, Josef, in "Great Pianists of the Past," by Alan Hindmarch, *Historic Record* No. 20 (Jul 1991), p.14-15
- Lamond, Frederic, by Alan Hindmarch, a brief sketch in "Great Pianists of the Past: British Pianists," *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.26
- Lo Giudice, Franco, obit. by Juan Dzazopulos E., Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.76
- Mason, Edith, by Edward Hagelin Pearson, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.90-121
- McCormack, John, "The (1904) Edison Recordings," by Peter Martland, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.158-159
- Melville, Jean, discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Oct 1991, p.9
- Paris Opera House, "Preserving Grand Opera Records for Future Generations" describes the sealing of historic recordings in a vault under the building; reprinted from Scientific American, July 25, 1908, Sound Box Sep 1991, p.3
- Pribyl, Vilem, obit. by Jan Kralik, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.75

- "Rhapsody in Blue: The Rest of the Story" by Martin Bryan concerns Victor 35822, the Whiteman version, issued in the 1930s with an electric part 1 backed with an acoustic part 2, New Amberola Graphic Apr, Jul 1991, Apr:p.8-9, Jul:p.7
- Richardson, Foster, by Graham Oakes, in "English Speaking Basses and Baritones," Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.145-147
- Rosing, Vladimir, by Floris Juynboll, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 3 (Jul/Aug/Sep 1991), p.186-203
- Santley, Sir Charles, "Santley's Records" by Paul Lewis, w.annotated discog., Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 2 (May 1991), p.153-157
- Solomon, Cutner, by Alan Hindmarch, a brief sketch in "Great Pianists of the Past: British Pianists," *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.27
- Sterkens, Jozef, by Pierre Van de Weghe, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.56-62
- Villani, Luisa, by Michael Bott, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 3 (Jul/Aug/Sep 1991), p.204-217
- Worden, Wilfred ("The Young Liszt"), by Alan Hindmarch, a brief sketch in "Great Pianists of the Past: British Pianists," *Historic Record* No. 22 (Jan 1992), p.27
- Zeani, Virginia, by Roger Beaumont, W/D, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.32-55
- Zikova, Zdenka, obit. by Jan Kralik, Record Collector Vol. 36 No. 1 (Mar 1991), p.74

Country, Folk, Ethnic

- Bass Mountain Boys, The, "Entertaining Bass Mountain Style," by Art Menius, Bluegrass Unlimited May 1991, p.26-32
- Berg, Pete, "Rambling in Redwood Canyon," by Sandy Rothman, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Aug 1991, p.60-68
- Bluegrass Cardinals, The, by Brett F. Devan, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Nov 1991, p.16-22 Bluegrass Music—England, by Joe Ross, with a "selected" discog., *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1991, p.22-28
- Carson, Martha, "From Neon to Nashville," by Rachel Goodman, *Bluegrass Unlimited*Nov 1991, p.30-32
- Country Gazette, The (bluegrass band), "Keep On Pushin'," by Nancy Cardwell, Bluegrass Unlimited Oct 1991, p.20-23
- Douglas, Jerry, "The Jerry Douglas Story," by Bobby Wolfe, *Bluegrass Unlimited Aug* 1991, p.20-26
- Flatt, Lester, and Earl Scruggs, discog., by Neil V. Rosenberg, "The Flatt & Scruggs Discography: Releases 1949-1969," *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 1 (1991), p.37-46
- Ford, Henry, "Our Ford: Old Time Fiddling and Dancing" by Art Menius describes the 1920s old-time fiddling craze begun by the industrialist, which launched such recording artists as Jep Bisbee and Mellie Dunham, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Feb 1992, p.36-39
- Freeman, Arvil, "Portrait of an Independent Fiddler," by Hilary Dirlam, W/D of in-print recordings, *Bluegrass Unlimited Jun* 1991, p.31-36
- Gilley, Mickey, by Elaine Dundy is excerpted from the book Ferriday, Louisiana, DISCoveries Jun 1991, p.103-105
- Griffith, Nanci, "In a Lone Star State of Mind," by William Ruhlmann, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.44,48
- Hambly, Scott, "Rambling in Redwood Canyon," by Sandy Rothman, about the bluegrass musician, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1991, p.55-64

- Harrell, Bill, "Still Alive and Kickin'," an interview by Carol Ross Jeffrey, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Dec 1991, p.20-25
- Hillman, Chris, "So You Wanna Be a Rock & Roll Star?", by Mark A. Humphrey, about the former member of the Byrds, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 1 (1991), p.27-36
- Horton, Johnny, "The Honky Tonk Man," by Colin Escott, W/D, Goldmine Jun 14, 1991, p.40,42,126
- Jewish Cantorial Music, "Sheliach Tzibbur," by Joe Klee, an overview of historical recording artists, in Klee's column "From the Golden Age," Antique Phonograph Monthly Vol. X No. 1 (1991), p.6-9
- Jim and Jesse, "Celebrate Opry Anniversary," by Art Menius, *Bluegrass Unlimited* May 1991, p.34-38
- Johnson, Enos, "Part of An East Tennessee Tradition," by Tom Morgan, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Nov 1991, p.55-60
- Jordan, Vic, "Still Pickin' Away," by Michelle Putnam, Bluegrass Unlimited Dec 1991, p.27-29
- Kentucky Bluegrass Band, The, "Bluegrass Kentucky Style," by Joe Ross, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1991, p.83-84
- Maori Recordings, a discography of Australian issues, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.3-8
- Modern Folk Quartet, The, an interview by Jeff Costello & Jon E. Johnson, *DISCoveries*Apr 1991, p.36-37
- Monroe, Bill, "The Legend Continues," by Amy Worthington Hauslohner, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Sep 1991, p.22-26
- Monroe, Bill, "Turns Eighty," by Dick Spottswood, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Sep 1991, p.27-28
- Patent Pending (bluegrass band), "Ten Years Together" by Joe Ross, Bluegrass Unlimited Oct 1991, p.47-50
- Pierce, Webb, obit. by Colin Escott, Goldmine Apr 5, 1991, p.5
- Rogers, Kenny, "On the Ladder of Success," by Sandy Stert Benjamin, W/D, Goldmine Jun 14, 1991, p.116-122
- Rogers, Roy, "Happy Trails—The Roy Rogers Interview" by Tom Carroll & Jerry Osborne, *DISCoveries* Oct 1991, p.30-31
- Rooney, Jim (producer), "The Cowboy's Apprentice Makes Good" by Michael McCall, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 1 (1991), p.10-12
- Rosenberg, Neil, "Redwood Canyon Ramblers" by Sandy Rothman, about the bluegrass musician and folklorist, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jun 1991, p.58-66
- Seeger, Mike, "Talking Feet" by Toni Williams, Bluegrass Unlimited Feb 1992, p.41-45 Shelton, Ricky, "Me and Ricky" by Jerry Thompson, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 1 (1991), p.3-5
- Shuffler, George, by Clarence H. Greene, Bluegrass Unlimited Sep 1991, p.33-37
- Smith, Mayne, in "Rambling in Redwood Canyon," by Sandy Rothman, about the San Francisco bluegrass musician (of the Redwood Canyon Ramblers), *Bluegrass Unlimited* May 1991, p.50-60
- Snead, Earl, by Alana White, Bluegrass Unlimited May 1991, p.61-63
- Snodderly, Eddie Lynn, "A New Hillbilly Comes Home," by Tim Stafford, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Apr 1991, p.47-50
- Stanley, Ralph, "The Mountain Style," an interview by Paul N. Allen, *Bluegrass Unlimited* Jul 1991, p.36-40

Strong, Gary, and Hardtimes, by Joe Ross, Bluegrass Unlimited Oct 1991, p.69-71

Stuart, Marty, "Hillbilly Crusader," an interview by Daniel Hurd, *DISCoveries* Aug 1991, p.104-106

Thompson, Richard, "The Unconventional," by Frank Korneussen, about the guitarist with Fairport Convention, *Goldmine* Oct 4, 1991, p.8-13

Travis, Randy, "Are We Taking Randy Travis For Granted?", by Thomas Goldsmith, Journal of Country Music Vol. 14 No. 1 (1991), p.13-17

West, Dottie, obit. by Colin Escott & David Booth, Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.5

Wheeler, Onie, by Colin Escott, *Journal of Country Music* Vol. 14 No. 1 (1991), p.6-9 Williams, Hank, "Long Gone Lonesome Blues," by Colin Escott, W/D, *Goldmine* Jun 14, 1991, p.8-20

Williams, Hank, Sr., "The Lonesome Drifter" by Don Martin is a brief discussion of tribute songs about of Hank, Record Finder Apr/May 1991, p.32-33

Young, Vern, by Gary Nichols & Opal Sims, Bluegrass Unlimited Nov 1991, p.38-39

Jazz, Blues, Gospel

Abernathy, George W. "Shuffle," by John W. Miner, IAJRC Journal Spring 1991, p.1-2 Adams, Justin, obit. by Mike Hazeldine, New Orleans Music Dec 1991, p.24-25

Allen, Red, a short profile, Tailgate Ramblings Aug 1991, p.9

Armstrong, William Howard, "Louie Bluie," by Terry Zwigoff, in which the blues singer tells his story, part 2, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 6 (1991), p.43-50

Barrett, Sweet Emma, her only interview, by Chris Botsford, New Orleans Music Feb 1991, p.6-12

Beiderbecke, Bix, "A Memory That Will Never Fade" by Floyd Levin, comments of a collector, *IAJRC Journal* Summer 1991, p.31-32

Beiderbecke, Bix, "Clearing The Record" by Norman P. Gentieu, in which the author rants about "errors" regarding Bix in the jazz literature, *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1991, p.20-29

Broonzy, Bill, late 1930s recordings, by Tom Tsotsi, in "Listening in the Amen Corner," Joslin's Jazz Journal Aug 1991, p.4

Cleveland, James, "A Tribute," by Sharon Cambell-Ingram *Rejoice!* Jun/Jul 1991, p.26-27 Davis, Miles, obit., by William Ruhlmann, *Goldmine* Nov 1, 1991, p.6-7

Davison, Bill, "I Love You Wild Bill Davison," by Floyd Levin, some anecdotes about the late jazzman, *IAJRC Journal* Summer 1991, p.46-47

Dupree, Champion Jack, obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.5

Ferbos, Lionel, "Recalls the W.P.A. Band," by Mike Hazeldine, New Orleans Music Apr 1991, p.24-28

Freeman, Bud - see McPartland, Jimmy, and Bud Freeman

Freeman, Bud, obit. by Jim Denham, New Orleans Music Jun 1991, p.24-25

Freeman, Lawrence "Bud," obit., by Pat Carroll, *Tailgate Ramblings* May 1991, p.7-8 Friedwald, Herb (producer), an interview by Mike Hazeldine, *New Orleans Music* Jun, Aug 1991, Jun:p.6-18, Aug:p.6-16

Gaillard, Slim, obit., by Bill Dahl, Goldmine Apr 5, 1991, p.7

Getz, Stan, obit., by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Jul 12, 1991, p.5-6

Grace, Teddy, "Grace Notes," by David W. McCain, about the white female blues singer of the 1930s, discovered by the author to be living in California, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Aug 1991, p.6-8

Hampton, Lionel, "At Home with the King of Vibes," by William Ruhlmann, Goldmine Jun 28, 1991, p.38-44,105

- Harris, Rebert H. (of the Soul Stirrers), by Ron Wynn, "Doves, Sam Cooke, and Undiluted Gospel," *Rejoice!* Jun/Jul 1991, p.22-24
- Hayes, Clancy, by Vince Marino, Tailgate Ramblings Jun 1991, p.10
- Hines, Earl, recordings in Australia (1970s), W/D, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.11
- Hodes, Art, "On Blue Note," by Bill Esposito, recollections of a collector, *IAJRC Journal*Summer 1991, p.50
- Jazz & Blues Trumpet Players, by Tom Tsotsi, "A Chicago Blues Trumpet Reprise" (recordings of the 1930s), in "Listening in the Amen Corner," Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1991, p.4
- Jazztone 10-inch Sampler Variations by Daniel M. Simms discusses different issues of the mid-1950s jazz LP featuring various jazz greats, *IAJRC Journal* Spring 1991, p.37-39
- Kellin, Orange, an interview by Claes Ringqvist, *New Orleans Music* Dec 1991, p.6-12 Kings of Harmony, The, by Ray Funk, W/D, *Rejoice!* Fall 1990, p.7-12
- Lambert, Hendricks and Ross, a short profile by Stephen M. Stroff, Antiques & Collecting Hobbies Nov 1991, p.24-25,56
- LeFevres, The, "Gospel Music Pioneers," by Wayne W. Daniel, Rejoice! Aug/Sep 1991, p.3-8
- Marsalis, Wynton, "Reclaiming the Jazz Tradition," by William Ruhlmann, W/D (LPs), Goldmine Jun 28, 1991, p.10-16,104
- McCrary, Rev. Sam, obit. by Jerry Zolten, in letters column, *DISCoveries* Aug 1991, p.19 McPartland, Jimmy, and Bud Freeman, "The Last Chicagoans," by Thomas Jackrell, is a long discourse on the careers and recordings of these recently deceased artists, *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Aug 1991, p.10-15,19-20
- McPartland, Jimmy, obit. by Derek Coller, New Orleans Music Jun 1991, p.24
- McPartland, Jimmy, obit., by Eddy Banjura, Tailgate Ramblings May 1991, p.7-8
- Miller, Eddie, "Jazz Giant" by Floyd Levin, Tailgate Ramblings Oct 1991, p.7-8
- Miller, Eddie, "Jazz Giant," obit., by Floyd Levin, IAJRC Journal Spring 1991, p.44-45
- Miller, Eddie, obit. by Derek Coller, New Orleans Music Jun 1991, p.22-23
- Morton, Jelly Roll, "Memories of Jelly Roll Morton" by Rex Stewart, ed. by Floyd Levin, reminiscences of one great jazzman by another, *New Orleans Music* Aug 1991, p.15-20
- Nichols, Red, And His Five Pennies, by Frank Powers, "Restoration of the 1929 Vitaphone Short," *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1991, p.30-31
- Original Dixieland Jazz Band, The, by Ed Blizard, an eyewitness account of a 1937 appearance by the band; more in August letters column, *Tailgate Ramblings* Jul 1991, p.5-6
- Ory, Kid, "Legendary Nordskog/Sunshine Recordings," by Floyd Levin, W/D, New Orleans Music Apr 1991, p.6-23
- Peabody Ragtime Ensemble, The, "A Study in Swinging Versatility," *Tailgate Ramblings* Jan 1992, p.4-5
- Pearce, Ian, "Australians Overseas," discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1991, p.14
- Ragtime Recordings in Australia (1940s-1950s), w.selective discog., Australasian Record & Music Review Apr 1991, p.15-17
- Rhodes, Todd, "Blue Sensation: The Todd Rhodes Story," by Jim Gallert, W/D, IAJRC Journal Summer, Fall 1991, p.S:1-13,F:32-38
- Robinson, Banjo Ikey, 1930s recordings, by Tom Tsotsi, in column "Unsanctioned Comments on Blues," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Aug 1991, p.18
- Smith, Jabbo, obit. by Derek Coller, New Orleans Music Jun 1991, p.23-24

- Smith, Jabbo, obit., by Eddy Banjura, Tailgate Ramblings May 1991, p.7-8
- Stephens, Stanley, obit. by Marcel Joly, New Orleans Music Oct 1991, p.24-25
- Sutton, Ralph, recalls great jazzmen he knew, an interview by Derek Coller, *New Orleans Music* Feb 1991, p.13-16
- Tanner, Frank, Rhythm Kings, "A Texas Teaser," by Lawrence Brown, *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1991, p.64-67
- Traylor, Bill and his Homeland gospel label, by Bob Darden, "Southern Gospel Is Not Just a Job—It's an Obsession," *Rejoice!* Fall 1990, p.13-19
- Venuti, Joe, discog. of Associated Transcripions recordings, by Ken Crawford, in column "Discographical Forum," *Joslin's Jazz Journal* Aug 1991, p.17
- Weather Report, "Forecasting the Future," by Frank Jarvis, W/D, Goldmine Sep 20, 1991, p.36-46
- White, Georgia, 1930s recordings, by Tom Tsotsi, in column "Unsanctioned Comments on Blues," Joslin's Jazz Journal May, Aug 1991, May:p.18, Aug:p.18
- Williams, George "Bullet," by Cal Stephens, the Paramount artist as recalled by Booker White, who knew him, W/D, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 6 (1991), p.83-85
- Wyndham, Tex, "Educates Fans about Classical Jazz Repertoire by Bob Byler, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1991, p.6-7
- Zardis, Chester, obit. by Mike Hazeldine, New Orleans Music Oct 1990, p.21-23

Rock, Rhythm & Blues

- AC/DC (group), "Creampuffs They Ain't," by Melissa Tesch & Chris Tesch, W/D and a detailed discussion of their releases, *Goldmine* Apr 5, 1991, p.8-16,142
- Artful Dodger, a letter from band member by Mike Fenech in the "Letters" column sheds light on the 1970s band and its predecessor, Homestead, *DISCoveries* Feb 1992, p.8-9
- Artists, Various, "Sleepers," by Lynn McCutcheon describes underappreciated rock and R&B groups, mostly from the 1960s, *Echoes of the Past* No. 17 (Fall 1991), p.15-18
- Australia's First Rock & Roll Record, w.discog. of some candidates from the mid 1950s, Australasian Record & Music Review Jul 1991, p.21
- Baker, LaVern, "The "Tweedlee-Dee' Girl is Back," by Dennis Garvey, a feature article with extensive quotes, on the singer's return to the U.S. after 20 years, W/D, Goldmine Jul 12, 1991, p.10-15,18,19,151
- Band, The, "Life Is a Carnival," by Rob Bowman, W/D, Goldmine Jul 26, 1991, p.8-24 Barry, Joe, "Yesterday and Today," a short item by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Dec 1991, p.15
- Bartholomew, Dave, "Domino/Bartholomew," by David Booth & Colin Escott, Goldmine May 17, 1991, p.22,52,102
- Beach Boys, The, "Discography, Part 2," by Neal Umphred & Rich Rockford expands on an earlier compilation published in the June 1, 1990 issue, *Goldmine* Jan 24, 1992, p.32,36
- Beach Boys, The, "Memories of Brian Wilson" by Robert S. Levinson recounts the author's interview with Wilson in 1966, and the recent discovery of the band's first home recording, *DISCoveries* Apr 1991, p.22-24
- Beach Boys, The, "On CD, Part 2," by Neal Umphred, despite the title, is essentially review of the group's LPs from the 1960s and 1970s, *Goldmine Jan* 24, 1992, p.24-30.35.36
- Beatles, The see also Sgt. Pepper's Lonely Hearts Club Band (LP)
- Beatles, The, "Beatle Fiction" by Carl Cafarelli, describes fictional accounts of supposed Beatles reunions, *Goldmine* Nov 15, 1991, p.74,159

- Beatles, The, "The Beatles Liverpool," by Gillian C. Garr, "Home of the Original Magical Mystery Tour," *Goldmine* Nov 15, 1991, p.65-66,173
- Beatles, The, an interview by Jeff Tamarkin in which photographer Bob Whitaker talks about the 'Butcher Cover' and his experiences with the Beatles, *Goldmine* Nov 15, 1991, p.16
- Beatles, The, rare recordings, by Belmo & Thomas Ramon, entitled "Fixing Some Holes Recent Guest Appearances, Unconfirmed Sightings, and a Dubious Theory or Two," *Goldmine* Nov 15, 1991, p.18-30
- Beatles, The, rare recordings, by Neal Umphred, entitled "Do You Want to Know a Secret? The Most Collectible Records by the Most Collectible Group in the World," *Goldmine* Nov 15, 1991, p.50,52,56-64,173
- Bell, William, "The Stax Balladeer," by Don Piper, W/D, Goldmine Nov 1, 1991, p.22-30,34,167
- Berry, Chuck, "And the Joint Was Rockin'," by Cub Coda, W/D, Goldmine Dec 13, 1991, p.8-24,124-128
- Black Recording Artists, early quartettes are discussed by George A. Moonoogian in "Wax Fax" column, with mentions "firsts" from 1894 to the 1920s, *Record Collector's Monthly* May/Jun 1991, p.7,20
- Blandon, Richard (of the Dubs), obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Feb 7, 1992, p.6
 Robbettee The "Mister Lee's Ster Pupils" by Dennis Garrey W/D. Goldmine Feb 2
- Bobbettes, The, "Mister Lee's Star Pupils," by Dennis Garvey, W/D, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.22,24,30,106,150
- Bolan, Marc, on Record: The Dinosaur Discography, by Ivan Kocmarek, a discography of Bolan's work (including his group T.Rex), DISCoveries Jan 1992, p.30-40
- Bono, Sonny, "Gets His Share," by Steve Roeser, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.55,58-62,164-165
- Brown, Charles, "Driftin' Around With...", by Gary S. Kadet, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.26-28,124
- Brown, Roy, "Good Rocking Tonight," by Bob Belniak, *Echoes of the Past No.* 15 (Spring 1991), p.8-12
- Burdon, Eric, "Animal Liberation," by Steve Roeser, an interview W/D (additions are in the letters column of the Jul 26th issue), *Goldmine* May 31, 1991, p.8-18
- Burton, James, "Our Living National Treasure" by Sherry Daniel, includes a lengthy interview with the rock guitarist, *DISCoveries* Feb 1992, p.20-24
- Burton, James, "Play It James!", by Colin Escott, W/D (solo work), Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.14-18,39
- Bush, Kate, "Collectibles," by Gillian G. Gaar, W/D, Goldmine Aug 9, 1991, p.14-19
- Cameos, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 15 (Spring 1991), p.5-7
- Cassidy, David, "Labor of Love" by Mark Wyckoff W/D, DISCoveries Nov 1991, p.22-32 Cathy Jean, "Can't Forget Her Never," by Dennis Garvey, W/D of the piercing soprano
- who is now a Long Island radio personality, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.50,52,99,100
- Cathy Jean, "Cathy's Back!", an interview by Douglas Antreassian, W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1991, p.100-101
- Chameleons, The, "Script of the Bridge," an interview by Allan Vorda, W/D, DISCoveries Oct 1991, p.94-98
- Chedwick, Porky, "The Pittsburgh Rhythm 'n' Blues Legend" by Carl & Nancy Janusek, about the disc jockey prominent in the 1950s and '60s, W/D, *Echoes of the Past* No. 18 (Fall 1991), p.4-17
- Clark, Gene (of the Byrds), obit., by Steve Roeser, Goldmine Jun 28, 1991, p.5-6
- Cleftones, The, "The Heart and Soul of the Cleftones," by Herb Cox & Steve West, as told by their lead singer Herb Cox, W/D, *Goldmine* Feb 21, 1992, p.16-20,150

- Collins, Albert, "Soul on Ice," by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.18-22,122 Craddock, Billy "Crash," by Wayne Russell, Rockin' 50s Dec 1991, p.21-22
- Crosby, Stills and Nash, "The Story So Far," by William Ruhlmann, with interview and discog., Goldmine Jan 24, 1992, p.8-16,20,22,106
- Damned, The, "An Annotated Discography" by David Thompson, *Goldmine* Feb 7, 1992, p.24-32,36-38,42,128
- DeShannon, Jackie, "What the World Needs Now Is...", by Brian Gari, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.16-20,166
- Del Vikings, The, "The Coming and Going of The Del Vikings," by Peter Grendysa, W/D, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.34,40,106
- Dells, The, "The Early Dells," by Robert Pruter, "Party Staged by Female Fans Inspires 'Oh What a Nite,' Group's Biggest 50s Hit," W/D (1954-1960), Record Collector's Monthly Nov/Dec 1991, p.1,4,5,9
- Dr. John (Mack Rebennack), "New Orleans Renaissance Man," by Richard Skelly, an interview W/D, *Goldmine* May 17, 1991, p.30-40
- Doggett, Bill, by Bob Belniak, based on an interview, *Echoes of the Past* No. 17 (Fall 1991), p.19-20
- Dolenz, Jones, Boyce and Hart, by Carl Cafarelli, about the 1975 "reunion" of two members of the Monkees with their songwriters Tommy Boyce and Bobby Hart, *Goldmine* Dec 27, 1991, p.30,116
- Dolenz, Mickey (of the Monkees), an interview by Jeff Tamarkin, W/D, Goldmine Dec 27, 1991, p.22-26,116,118
- Domino, Fats see Vice, Mike
- Domino, Fats, "The Imperial Fats Domino" by Rick Coleman, W/D, Goldmine May 17, 1991, p.8-20
- Doors, The see Manzarek, Ray
- Dundy, Elaine, an interview by Sherry Daniel with the author of highly regarded books on Elvis Presley and Jerry Lee Lewis, *DISCoveries* Jun 1991, p.100-103
- Duprees, The, a lengthy update on their activities by Walt Gollender, in Letters column, DISCoveries Oct 1991, p.8-9
- Dylan, Bob, "A Bootleg Series of Dreams," by William Ruhlmann, discusses many unreleased tapes of the artist, some of which are now being issued by CBS, *Goldmine* Jul 26, 1991, p.26,30-34,114
- Dylan, Bob, "Approximating Bob Dylan" by Charles S. Lishnoff, discusses the artist's output in detail, *DISCoveries* May 1991, p.24-29
- Dylan, Bob, "Talkin' Collectible Bob Dylan Vinyl Blues" by Neal Umphred analyzes the artist's most collectible records, from the 1960s to the 1980s, *Goldmine Jul* 26, 1991, p.46-50,96,114
- Elliot, Cass, "Don't Call Her Mama," by Charles J. Fuss, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.25-27,165
- Engler, Jerry, an interview by Gary McLeod, Rockin' 50s Oct 1991, p.18-20
- Exciters, The, by Jeff Tamarkin, subtited "Or How a Couple of Doop-De-Doops Turned Into a Smash Hit," W/D, Goldmine Jul 12, 1991, p.42,44,151
- Fender, Freddy, "Texas' Toughest Tornado," by Steve Propes, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.30-32,119-120
- Fifth Dimension, The, "Champaign Soul," by Susan Aglio, an interview with members, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.30-40
- Five Discs, The, by Bob Diskin, W/D, in "They Sang in Brooklyn," Record Collector's Monthly May/Jun 1991, p.8-10
- Floyd, Eddie, "Keep a-Knockin", by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine Nov 1, 1991, p.40-42,167

- Fortunes, The,"They've Had Their Troubles But They Carry On" by Jan Slagman & Gary Tibbs, W/D, Goldmine May 31, 1991, p.20-26,147
- Four Teens, The, by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Apr 1991, p.9-12
- Free (group), "The Heavy Load of...", by Frank Jarvis, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.70-74,161
- Freed, Alan (disc jockey), a short item by George A. Moonoogian reproduces the form letter sent to fans who wrote to the d.j. in 1955, during his heyday, *Echoes of the Past* No. 18 (Fall 1991), p.23
- Gallagher, Rory, "The Irish Guitar Wonder," an interview by Richard Skelly, W/D, Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.20-24,30,34
- Garrett, "Snuff" (producer), "Inducted into the West Texas Walk of Fame" (with a short bio), Rockin' 50s Dec 1991, p.18-20
- Gatton, Danny, "Unlikely Guitar Heroes Vol. 1," by Colin Escott, W/D, Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.44,46
- George, Barbara, a brief item on, by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Oct 1991, p.11
- "Get Back" (song), "The Evolution of 'Get Back" by Doug Sulpy, is about the Beatles song, Goldmine Nov 15, 1991, p.76,163
- Graham, Bill (rock promoter), obit., by Steve Roeser, Goldmine Nov 29, 1991, p.8,9,119,124 Graham, Bill, by Jeff Tamarkin, "The 'Capitalist Pig' Who Brought You Rock's Great Concerts," Goldmine Nov 29, 1991, p.124
- Guitar Slim (Eddie Jones), by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Oct 1991, p.10-11
- Gypsy, by Steve Wilson, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.76,166
- Haley, Bill, "Indisputably—The First," by Colin Escott, Goldmine Apr 19, 1991, p.12-18
- Haley, Bill, a letter by Gordon Brown offers evidence that Haley did *not* record Vogue picture records with the Down Homers in 1946, (letters column), *Goldmine Jun* 28, 1991, p.8
- Haley, Bill, discog., by Neal Umphred, Goldmine Apr 19, 1991, p.20-26,134
- Hawkins, Ronnie, "Who Do You Love?", an interview by Carol Wasilok, with the rock artist who modestly called himself "a legend in my own room and a rumor in my own time," W/D, DISCoveries Aug 1991, p.98-102
- Henry, Clarence "Frogman," by Bill Griggs, including an interview, *Rockin' 50s* Oct 1991, p.8-9,12-16
- Hodge, Charlie, talks about his years with Elvis Presley, by Sherry Daniel, *DISCoveries* Aug 1991, p.22-25
- Hollies, The, "The Hollies on CD," by Neal Umphred, Goldmine May 31, 1991, p.62-68,147 Intentions, The see Quartertones, The
- Isley Brothers, The, "Rock 'n' Soul Survivors," by Steve Roeser, W/D Goldmine Nov 29, 1991, p.10-22,119
- Jackson, Chuck, "Mr. Everything," by Bob Kinder, W/D, Goldmine Jul 12, 1991, p.46-52,121
- Jailhouse Rock (film), "The Continuing Story" by Jim Hannaford, concerns record props and other items in the 1957 Elvis Presley movie, DISCoveries Aug 1991, p.28-29
- Jenkins, Duke, by Galen Gart, W/D (1949-1957), DISCoveries Sep 1991, p.98-99
- Joey and the Flips (aka Little Joey and the Flips), by Robert Bosco, "From Bandstand to Obscurity: Who Wrote 'Bongo Stomp' Anyway?", W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Nov/Dec 1991, p.1,6-10
- Johns, Evan, "Austin's Wild One," by Cub Coda, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.36,40-42,47
- Jones, Davy (of the Monkees), by Gillian C. Gaar, Goldmine Dec 27, 1991, p.28,30
- Jones, Davy (of the Monkees), "It Wasn't All Bananas," by Douglas Antreassian, a somewhat bitter interview, and "post-Monkee" discog., *DISCoveries* Feb 1992, p.38-42

Joy Division and New Order, "The Known Pleasures," by Fernando Lopez de Victoria W/D, Goldmine Feb 7, 1992, p.50-60,127

K-Doe, Ernie, an interview by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Dec 1991, p.8-11

King Crimson, "Energy, Intensity, Eclecticism," by Michael P. Dawson, W/D, Goldmine Jan 10, 1992, p.8-15,108-112

King, Earl, by Jeff Hannusch, W/D, Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.48-50,140

Kinks, The, "Where Have All the Good Times Gone?", by James Martens, subtitled "The Kinks, An Inquiry Into the Debate on Taste," *Popular Music & Society* Vol. 14 No. 4 (Winter 1990), p.77-88

Lee, Albert, "The Guitarist's Guitarist," by Vicky Sokoloff, W/D, Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.52-54,124

Lee, Arthur - see Love (group)

Lee, Laura, "The Women's Love Rights Advocate," by Bill Carpenter, W/D, Goldmine Nov 1, 1991, p.48,50,118

Lesley, Alis, by George A. Moonoogian, in "Hit or Miss" column, *Echoes of the Past* No. 17 (Fall 1991), p.27

Little Richard, "Soundalikes & Prototypes" by Steve Propes, discusses origins of and copies of Little Richard's hits, *Echoes of the Past* No. 17 (Fall 1991), p.29-30

Lomax, Jackie, by Steve Roeser, W/D, Goldmine May 31, 1991, p.58,60

Love, Featuring Arthur Lee, "All You Need Is Love," by Frank Beeson, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.42-54,164

Mamas and the Papas, The, "A Family Album" by Jon E. Johnson, a feature article W/D, DISCoveries Apr 1991, p.26-34

Manzarek, Ray (of the Doors), an interview by Sandy Stert Benjamin, *Goldmine* Apr 5, 1991, p.44,46

McDowell, Ronnie, "The Voice of Choice" by Sandy Stert Benjamin, about the Elvis impersonator, *Goldmine* Aug 23, 1991, p.32,120

Megadeth, "So Far, So Good... So There!", by Deirdre Rockmaker, W/D, Goldmine Apr 5, 1991, p.36-40,142

Mercury, Freddie (of Queen), obit., by Lisa L. Barker, Goldmine Dec 27, 1991, p.5

Merseybeats, The, by Dawn Eden, W/D, Goldmine May 31, 1991, p.28,30,147

Metallica, "Justice After All," by Deirdre Rockmaker, W/D, Goldmine Apr 5, 1991, p.22,24,28,32,140,142

Mickey and Sylvia - see Robinson, Sylvia

Monkees, The - see Jones, Davy

Monkees, The, "For Those Who Came In Late," by Carl Cafarelli, with an update on their 1986 revival ("Here They Come—Again"), W/D of 1980s recordings, *Goldmine Dec* 27, 1991, p.8-14,120

Montereys, The, by Bob Diskin, in column "They Sang in Brooklyn," W/D, Record Collector's Monthly Nov/Dec 1991, p.8-9

Montrell, Roy, "Fats' Guitarist With the Mellow Saxophone," by David Booth & Colin Escott, about the New Orleans singer who was also guitarist for Fats Domino, W/D Goldmine May 17, 1991, p.26,102

Moore, Scotty, "The Guitar That Changed the World," by Robert Santelli & Colin Escott, an interview with Elvis Presley's guitarist, W/D, Goldmine Aug 23, 1991, p.8-12

Morton, George "Shadow" (producer), a lengthy interview by Richard Arfin, *Goldmine* Jul 12, 1991, p.16,20,22,26,30-34

Nesmith, Michael (of the Monkees), an interview by Jeff Tamarkin, W/D, Goldmine Dec 27, 1991, p.15-20,118

- New Order see Joy Division and New Order
- Orbison, Roy, by Burt Kaufman, Rockin' 50s Aug 1991, p.8-16
- Orbison, Roy, "Dark (Bright) Star," by Burt Kaufman, a brief profile, *DISCoveries* Dec 1991, p.28-29
- Orbison, Roy, reminiscences of by fellow artist by Sid King, in letters column DISCoveries Jun 1991, p.8
- Platters, The, "The Platters' Glory Days" by Harry Weinger, W/D, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.10-15,104
- Pomus, Mort, "Remembered by His Friends and Peers," Goldmine Apr 19, 1991, p.8-11
- Pomus, Mort, obit. by Jeff Tamarkin, Goldmine Apr 19, 1991, p.5
- Ponytails, The, Rockin' 50s Jun 1991, p.5
- Presley, Elvis see Hodge, Charlie
- Presley, Elvis, "150,000,000 Elvis Fans Can't Be Wrong" by Neal Umphred, describes Presley's gold records, including a physical description of the awards, *Goldmine* Aug 23, 1991, p.20-26
- Presley, Elvis, "Great Peformances," by Neal Umphred, describes some of his rarer recordings, *Goldmine* Aug 23, 1991, p.13-16
- Price, Lloyd, "Mr. Personality," by David Booth, W/D, Goldmine May 17, 1991, p.108-112.116-119.122
- Procol Harum, "Nothing's Better Left Unsaid," by Jonathan Lewis, *DISCoveries* Jan 1992, p.26-26
- Quartertones, The (aka the Intentions), by Robert Bosco, based on an interview with member Chip Kopaczewski, W/D, Record Collector's Monthly May/Jun 1991, p.1,5-6
- Ramones, The, "Collecting Da Brudders From Queens," by Rick Johnson, W/D, Goldmine Feb 7, 1992, p.14-20,128
- Rascals, The, "Groovin", an interview by Allan Vorda, W/D, DISCoveries Nov, Dec 1991, Jan 1992, Nov:p.34+, Dec:p.114+, Jan:p.43
- Red Caps, The, by Marv Goldberg traces related groups The Basin St. Boys, Four Blackbirds, Five Jones Boys and the Four Toppers, W/D, *DISCoveries* Nov 1991, p.120-124
- Ricks, Jimmy, "The Ravens' Mr. Bassman," by Michael J. Sweeney & Tony Watson, W/D, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.46,48,99
- Rivers, Johnny, "The Man Who Made the Whiskey," by Steve Roeser, W/D, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.8-15
- Robinson, Sylvia (of Mickey and Sylvia), "From R&B to Rap," by Steve Roeser, W/D, Goldmine Jul 12, 1991, p.36-40
- Rock Music—"The Myth of Rock and Roll" by Stephen Calt is a long, opinionated essay on the origins of the genre in the mid 1950s, and its recorded predecessors, 78 Quarterly Vol. 1 No. 6 (1991), p.66-82
- Rock Music—Long Island, N.Y., in the 1960s-70s, by Richard Arfin, W/D, *Goldmine* Apr 19, 1991, p.46-56,60,132,138
- Ruffin, David (of the Temptations), obit. by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Jul 12, 1991, p.5 Saints, The, "Go Marchin' On," by Brad Bradberry, W/D of the Australian punk band, Goldmine Feb 7, 1992, p.43-48,128
- Scott, Jack, interviewed by Bill Griggs, Rockin' 50s Jun 1991, p.8-15
- Sex Pistols, "There Was a Future After All (On the Record Shelves)," by Lisa L. Barker, a suitably overwrought account of the controversial English band, W/D, Goldmine Feb 7, 1992, p.8-13

- Sgt. Pepper's Lonely Hearts Club Band (LP), by Howard A. DeWitt, describes the creation of the famous Beatles album, DISCoveries Jan 1992, p.22-24
- Sheridan, Bonnie, an interview by Jon E. Johnson, DISCoveries Nov 1991, p.116-118 Silhouettes, The, "35 Years of Harmony," by Todd Baptista, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 17 (Fall 1991), p.4-14
- Simon, Paul, "Paul Simon's Worldmusic," by Eduard vanHolst Pellekaan, an interview with the artist on the sources of his music, RPM No. 15 (Spring 1991), p.7-10
- Sinceres, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, Echoes of the Past No. 16 (Summer 1991), p.19-21
- "Sixty Minute Man" (song), the Wax Fax column by G.A. Moonoogian describes earlier recorded incarnations of the "Lovin' Dan" of this song all the way back to 1921, Record Collector's Monthly Nov/Dec 1991, p.21
- Smoothtones, The, by Carl & Nancy Janusek, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 16 (Summer 1991), p.9-12
- Spaniels, The, "Great Googley Moo!", by Robert Pruter, W/D, Goldmine Feb 21, 1992, p.42,44,102
- Spinal Tap, an interview by Sandy Stert Benjamin with members of the imaginary rock group in the movie This is Spinal Tap, Goldmine Apr 5, 1991, p.42,143
- Strickland, Jan, an interview by Dan Kochakian, W/D, Echoes of the Past No. 16 (Summer 1991), p.5-8
- Thin Lizzy, "Thunder and Lightning," by John Moore, W/D Goldmine Nov 29, 1991, p.42-56,112-116
- Tibbs, Andrew, obit., by Robert Pruter, Goldmine Jul 26, 1991, p.5
- U2 (group), "How Long To Sing This Song?", by Susan Mackey-Kallis, "The Rhetorical Vision of U2's 'Holy' Community," Popular Music & Society Vol. 14 No. 3 (Fall 1990),
- Vice, Mike, "Saxophone Player for Fats Domino," by Bill Griggs, an interview, Rockin' 50s Dec 1991, p.12-14
- Ward, Robert, "Finally Emerging From the Shadows," by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine Nov 1, 1991, p.46,118
- Warwick, Dionne, "Very Dionne" by Gino Falzarano, DISCoveries Jun 1991, p.28-29 Williams, Larry, "Movin' Way Too Fast," by Bill Dahl, W/D, Goldmine May 17, 1991, p.103,106,122
- Wilson, Jackie, "The Most Tragic Figure in Rhythm 'n' Blues" by Robert Pruter, W/D, Goldmine Nov 1, 1991, p.10-20
- Wolfman Jack (disc jockey), "Ah-Oooo!", an interview by Peter Jones, Goldmine Sep 6, 1991, p.64-68
- Wray, Link, "Godfather of the Power Chord," by Cub Coda, Goldmine Oct 4, 1991, p.36,40,42
- Yes (group), "Accentuate the Positive," by Michael P. Dawson, W/D, Goldmine Aug 9, 1991, p.8-13,60,140
- Young Rascals, The see The Rascals
- ZZ Top, "Twenty Years of Texas Cool," by Cub Coda, an interview, W/D, Goldmine Oct 18, 1991, p.8-16,122
- Zephyr (group), by Allan Vorda, DISCoveries Apr 1991, p.100-107

Preservation and Reproduction of Recordings

Playback of 78s, "Modern Equipment for Old Records!" by Richard Wagner, a very detailed description of currently available stylii, turntables, equalizers, noise reducers and other equipment, Joslin's Jazz Journal May 1991, p.8-15

- Playback of 78s, some general hints by Phil Oldham, in column "Sound Advice," *IAJRC Journal* Fall 1991, p.79
- Playback of Cylinders, some modern equipment by John Borwick, including Joe Pengelly's Electrical Universal Cylinder Replay Machine, and a BBC unit, *Gramophone* May 1991, p.2100
- Sound Preservation, some general thoughts by Peter Copeland of the British Library National Sound Archive, *Historic Record* No. 19 (Apr 1991), p.3,9,23,27
- Stylus, "The Edison Diamond Stylus" by Bob Waltrip, gives advice on playing cylinders and discs with original diamond stylii (which are not as permanent as most believe), *In The Groove* Mar 1991, p.6-7

Phonographs

- Aeolian-Vocalion Style L (c.1915), by Michael Glicksman, describes an example of the phonograph-in-a-table, *New Amberola Graphic* Jan 1992, p.18
- Aeolian-Vocalion, 1915 models described in a two-page advertisement reprinted from the Sept. 1915 American Magazine, New Amberola Graphic Oct 1991, p.12-13
- Argosy No. II, "An Unusual Phonograph" by G. Pugh, describes an early German cylinder machine, *Hillandale News* Apr 1991, p.202-203
- Berliner, "First Spring-Motor Gram-O-Phone," by George Paul, describes and illustrates the 1896 model, in "Phonograph Forum," New Amberola Graphic Jul 1991, p.3
- Detroit Talking Machine (1900), portions of catalog reprinted in *In The Groove* Mar 1991, p.2 Edison Duplex Speaker (reproducer), by Ray Phillips, includes a reprint of an short 1896 article about the then-new reproducer, *Sound Box* Jul 1991, p.(10)
- Edison, Thomas A., patent for speaking tube/shaver attachment; original patent diagram and description reproduced (No. 465,972, granted 1891), Sound Box Nov 1991, p.1-5
- Jones, Joseph W., "The Last Wound-Up" by Richard Swallow discusses Jones' "Motrola," a 1915 device which attached to early phonographs to wind them electrically, Antique Phonograph Monthly Vol. IX No. 4 (1991), p.1,3-4
- Phonograph (1892), a reprint of the entry on this subject from the 1892 American Encyclopedia, Sound Box Mar 1991, p.(5)
- Phonograph (1926), by Thomas C. Rhodes, reprints a technical article on the subject from the 1926 Encyclopedia Britannica, New Amberola Graphic Jan 1992, p.13-17
- Phonograph Winder, Electric (for spring-wound phonographs), see Jones, Joseph W. Reproducers Found on Zon-o-Phones," by Juanita Jones, describes and illustrates five models from the early 1900s, Sound Box May 1991, p.(8)
- Restoration Techniques, "Polishing the Victor I.D. Plate," by Tom Hawthorn, In The Groove Nov 1991, p.4
- Restoration, "Restoring the Victor Orthophonic Soundbox," by Bob Waltrip, New Amberola Graphic Jul 1991, p.8-10
- Sonora, late 1920s model illus. in "A Sonora-Phonic?", New Amberola Graphic Apr 1991, p.3 Victor Exhibition Reproducer, care and repair, by Bob Waltrip, In The Groove Jul 1991, p.5-7
- Victor Orthophonic Credenza 8-30 & Columbia Viva-Tonal 810, by Richard Collins, a comparison of the two 1920s phonographs, in "Phonograph Forum," New Amberola Graphic Oct 1991, p.9-11

INFORMATION FOR CONTRIBUTORS

To submit a manuscript to the *ARSC Journal* for consideration, please follow these guidelines. The Editor is always happy to discuss submissions and potential submissions with authors.

Address: Send an original and one copy of your manuscript to Ted P. Sheldon, Editor, *ARSC Journal*, Miller Nichols Library, 5100 Rockhill Road, Kansas City, MO 64110-2499.

Advertising inquiries and submissions should be sent to Charles Haddix, ARSC Advertising Editor, Miller Nichols Library, 5100 Rockhill Road, Kansas City, MO 64110-2499. See "ARSC Advertising" in this issue for more information.

Manuscripts and other submissions must include, ON A SEPARATE PAGE, the author(s) name and mailing address. Do not refer to the author(s) name in the text of the paper. If the paper was presented at a conference (the proceedings of which are not published), identify the conference by name and date on the cover page. Author(s) are responsible for the accuracy of all statements in the article.

Give the article a brief title; if the title is not descriptive of content, add a brief subtitle.

The Journal follows the American Heritage Dictionary of the English Language supplemented by Webster's Third New International Dictionary of the English Language for usage and spelling, and The Chicago Manual of Style, 13th ed. revised and expanded (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1982), especially for capitalization, abbreviations, footnotes, punctuation and bibliographies. Verify the spelling of names; do not rely on memory.

Type/print manuscripts on 8 1/2 x 11 paper, double-spaced, with numbered pages and one-inch margins on all sides. Footnotes must be submitted on separate sheets. TYPE THE FOOTNOTES DOUBLE-SPACED. Manuscripts accompanied by floppy disks containing IBM-based WordPerfect, Microsoft Word, or Wordstar are preferred over ASCII files. Diskettes will be returned upon request.

Tables, figures, illustrations, photographs: Each table should be typed on a separate sheet, double-spaced, given an arabic number, and cited in the text. Each column in a table should have a heading. Vertical rules should not be used. Table footnotes and sources, if any, should be typed double-spaced beneath each table. Supply all drawings and/or photographs for figures and illustrations. Each figure should be given an arabic number and title, and cited in the text. The figure number should be marked on each drawing and on the back of each photograph (in soft pencil), and the figure numbers and titles should be typed double-spaced on a separate sheet. Drawings should be original art work done in black india ink on white paper. Photographs should be original black-and-white glossy prints. Never clip anything to a photograph. When selecting or preparing drawings or photographs, keep in mind that they should be large enough and clear enough to permit a reduction of one-half to one-third. Avoid referring to tables and figures in phrases such as "the following," "above," "below," it may be impossible to place the table or figures to correspond. Refer always to "table 2," or "figure 3."

Contributors must obtain permission to quote from copyrighted sources and to reproduce copyrighted illustrations. Copies of permission grants must be provided to the Editor, and credits required by the grantors must properly be given.

Editing: Articles will be edited to improve the effectiveness of communication between author and reader. Articles will be returned to the author for review and approval after editing.